
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 10th October 2013

Present:
Councillors Bellamy (Chairman), Brown, Don, Henson, Manns
Tenant Representatives:
Jim French (Desborough)
Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)
Lynne Lund (Highfield Road)

Josephine Copson (Town Centre)

Trevor Nash (Counties)

Sandra Nash (Counties)
Brent Woodford (Rural)

Brian Kimpton (Counties)

Gloria Tubb (Grange)

Louisa Woodward (Rothwell)

Mick Springthorpe (Town Centre)



Hayley Fountain (Broughton)
Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leanne Hunt (Housing)
Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

David Pope (Committee Administrator)
13.TF.28
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr June Derbyshire; Leona Mantle and Linda Nash from KBC and Colin Medlycott, Susan Milne and Leonie Springthorpe.
13.TF.29 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

13.TF.30
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 12th September 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.TF.31
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.17 (13.TF.04) Welfare Reform Update

John Conway noted that a further update on this subject would appear later in the meeting. 

13.TF.17 Tenants’ Forum Constitution
John Conway stated that his planned meeting with Colin Medlycott, scheduled for 16th September, had not taken place, but the forum constitution would be discussed later in the meeting. 
13.TF.19 Housing Capital Programme – Update
Work on bins stores was anticipated to commence in December with completion expected by February 2014. 


The conversion of former warden flats at The Lawns had been completed, with a ribbon cutting ceremony having taken place. Further work was ongoing to identify any other potential opportunities for flat/house creation within stock already owned by KBC. The Chairman thanked the housing team for their efforts with regard to this. 
13.TF.25 Any other Business

John Conway announced the intention to have all Neighbourhood Managers in attendance at the Tenants’ Forum in December, with this becoming an annual occurrence. 
13.TF.32
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
None
13.TF.33
ARCH TENANTS CONFERENCE
Martyn Lund provided the forum with a brief synopsis of the ARCH Tenants Conference which took place in Great Yarmouth on 19th September. 
Martyn advised the forum that he had attended the conference as an ARCH member, along with Lynn Lund and Jim French. Trevor Costello had attended as KBC representative. He noted that the conference had been well attended, with 63 local authorities represented. This had provided KBC attendees with the opportunity to hold discussions with like-minded individuals from other authorities.
Martyn advised the meeting that two workshops had been held at the conference, on the subjects of Welfare Reform and Self Financing, both of which had proved to be very interesting.
He concluded by stating that this topic would be presented to a future forum in much greater detail, with additional feedback and slides of the event itself. 
13.TF.34
WELFARE REFORM - UPDATE

John Conway provided the forum with an update on the impact of Welfare Reform on tenants within the borough.
Current figures for tenants affected were provided to the forum, with a total of 304 tenants currently affected, although it was noted that this figure was subject to fluctuation. Of that total, 102 tenants (34%) had clear rent accounts, with the remaining 202 (66%) in rent arrears. The forum heard that 114 tenants had arrears that appeared to be due exclusively to the impact of the bedroom rate restriction. 
John Conway informed the forum that the figures provided were a fair reflection of the current situation nationally. Work was ongoing with tenants affected to ascertain what support KBC could offer; those tenants actively engaged with the council would not be in danger of losing their properties as a result. The forum heard that initial court action was approaching with regard to a tenant unwilling to engage with KBC on any level.
The forum was advised that the number of tenants affected could rise as a result of entering the winter period, with an anticipated rise in fuel costs. Those currently able to sustain their rent payments may face difficulty in the coming months and this situation would be monitored closely.

The housing benefit cap of £500 per week was noted as affecting four tenants in the borough, predominantly those with larger families. All those affected were currently engaged with KBC.


A number of methods employed by KBC to mitigate the impacts of Welfare Reform were supplied to the forum. These included:-

· The HomeMove scheme for tenants wishing to downsize their home was seeing a lot of extra work, with additional incentives being offered to under-occupying elderly tenants. A total of 27 tenants had moved through HomeMove in 2012/13, a 59% increase over the previous year.
· The Keyways scheme was giving priority to those wishing to downsize their property.

· A £250 cash payment was being offered to tenants who wished to mutually exchange homes. A total of 25 tenants had exchanged to date.
· The “Move on Move in” scheme provided life skills training for tenants and homeless people under the age of 25. It had sustained the tenancies of 139 young people so far, with the 18th course due to commence in October.

· LifePlan offered one-to-one support to 122 tenants wanting to take up education, training and employment. 
· The Tenancy Support Officer had assisted 253 tenants sustain their tenancies over the last four years.

· Reclassification of KBC properties with bedrooms smaller than 50ft2.  A total of 38 properties had been reclassified to include only usable bedrooms.
· A Tenant Accreditation Scheme had been designed in order to assist tenants and housing applicants in finding homes meeting their needs. Additionally, the housing team in conjunction with Councillor Bellamy aimed to introduce a Tenant Passport which would be of assistance for tenants wishing to enter the private housing market. 
John Conway concluded by reassuring the forum that KBC was doing everything it could to minimise the impact of Welfare Reform changes and that the forum would be kept updated in the coming months. 


The forum then asked questions regarding the following topics:-

· Reclassification of KBC properties with bedrooms of less than 50ft2.  
· The possibility of KBC converting old housing stock or building new properties.

· Updated Welfare Reform figures being supplied to the forum once fuel costs had impacted tenants. 

John Conway responded to the questions by stating KBC was examining the housing portfolio to ascertain whether there was any scope for creating or building new units. Figures indicating the impact of Welfare Reform would be supplied at every other meeting. 
13.TF.35
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME – UPDATE

John Conway provided the meeting with copies of the initial HRA Capital Projects report that had previously been tabled at the forum in draft format. He noted that feedback from that meeting had been incorporated into the final report and there had been two significant changes made to the document. 

Firstly, the number of units involved in each scheme had been provided in the report. Secondly, two columns entitled “now” and “last” had been included as a method of providing the forum with a monthly update. Their inclusion also assisted in the identification of project slippage, should it occur. 


The forum heard that updated copies of the report would be supplied to each meeting of the forum in future, providing members with the opportunity to query any projects of particular concern.

Following questions from the floor, John Conway advised the forum that locations of sites concerned would be included within the report in future. He also noted that the draft Capital Programme, produced in the spring, would contain additional details regarding timescales and locations for schemes planned under the programme.

A brief discussion took place regarding voids and the costs associated with their repair. The forum heard that it was difficult to ascertain the condition of a property until a void was returned to the council. Voids that had resulted from the termination of long term tenancies were a particular problem, as some required major modernisation work which could prove to be extremely expensive. As a result, five year checks on each property could be introduced to identify poor quality properties before repair costs increased markedly. 
13.TF.36
TENANTS’ FORUM CONSTITUTION

John Conway led a discussion on the topic of the Tenants’ Forum Constitution. It was noted that tenants had previously requested a review of the constitution and it had been agreed that a review would be undertaken that could the feed into the process when KBC’s Constitution was reviewed. Comments made by tenants would be collated and then passed onto the Head of Legal and Democratic Services for addition to the KBC Constitution. 

The forum was provided with a number of points for consideration as listed below:-
· How can we best achieve a balance between clarity and flexibility?

· Are the clauses relating to representation and voting clear?

· Do we need to strengthen ethical standards?

· Are there particular areas that need updating?

· Should we mention the role of the Tenants’ Overview and Scrutiny Panel, so that it has official status?
The forum provided the following feedback regarding the consultation:-

· Voting regulations could be made clearer, with a review looking who is able to vote. Voting should be open to more people to provide a greater societal cross-section.

· The flexibility and length of the constitution were considered to be ideal. It was felt that making the constitution too rigid could be counter-productive.
· The constitution should refer to the Code of Conduct that forum members sign up to.

· Why could a forum member not hold the position of Chairman; why did it have to be a borough councillor?

· The Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel should be mentioned, alongside any other sub-group convened by the forum in future. 

· An annual review of the Code of Conduct and the constitution to ensure both documents are current. 

· Regarding the four year term of representation on the forum, the forum was unsure of the value of the restriction and proposed its removal.

· Possible sanctions being imposed on members who had not attended the forum for six months.

· Appointment of named substitutes in relation to voting at forums. 

· Closed ballots for the election of the chair and vice chair.

· Removal of points 6.7-6.9 in their entirety as they were now rendered obsolete.

· Ethical standards were considered to be more appropriate in relation to normal council committees. Linda Nash would be tasked with researching what standards other tenants’ forums adhered to.
John Conway stated that the feedback would be collated into an interim report that would be brought to the next forum. Consultation would take place with the Head of Legal and Democratic Services as to the date of the next KBC Constitution review 

13.TF.37
CONNECT

No update was supplied to the forum.
13.TF.38
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL

Gloria Tubb reported that the panel was currently examining introductory tenancies, which had proved to be a complex issue. Interviews with various KBC officers had been arranged and were ready to go into diaries. 
The forum heard that the panel was now down to six members and additional members were being sought to return to a full complement of eight. Vacancies had been advertised in Connect and the closing date for applications was 11th October, with interviews to take place shortly thereafter. 
13.TF.39
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


John Conway reported that although the gardening competition presentation ordinarily took place in October, due to officer unavailability, it was now anticipated to occur in November. 


Councillor Don requested that a representative of the Credit Union attend a future forum to provide information to tenant representatives on the subject of short-term loan companies.


The renaming of Connect was raised, the forum noting that a public consultation had indicated tenants would favour a change. No further action had taken place to date, again, due to officer unavailability. 
13.TF.40
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Michael Springthorpe.
13.TF.41
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 14th November 2013 at the Council Offices.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 8.15pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
10.10.13

